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The smile - a global language 
Harald Loe 

What is more universal than 
the beauty of a smile? From 
Boston to Beijing, from 

Caracas to Cairo, a smile on a 
person's face speaks the common 
language of happiness and hope. 

Unfortunately, the ravages of oral 
diseases are also part of a language 
too easily understood- that of poor 
oral health. A glimpse of broken, 
blackened, or missing teeth, sunken 
cheeks or facial deformities can be 
seen in varying degrees in people 
from almost any nation. 

The National Institute of Dental 
Research (NIDR), a part of the United 
States' National Institutes of Health 
(NIH), recognizes the need for 
international cooperation in dealing 
with the worldwide problems of oral 
disease. Because the problems and 
their solutions are beyond the 
resources of any one agency or 
country, the only way to bring oral 
health up to an acceptable level 
worldwide is to pool international 
knowledge and resources. As the 
WHO Collaborating Centre for 
Epidemiology, Prevention and 
Treatment of Oral Diseases and 
Conditions, the NIDR - in concert 
with the international oral health 
community- has identified five major 
oral health problems that would most 
benefit from shared international 
research, resources, and expertise: 
oral cancer, noma, craniofacial 
malformations, oral effects of HIV 
infection, and assured optimal use of 
fluorides. 

Disease and deformity 
Certainly a coordinated global effort is 
needed to improve our understanding 
of oral cancer and its prevention, 
diagnosis, and treatment. An article 
elsewhere in this issue deals with 
noma, a devastating ulcer-like disease 
of the face and mouth seen frequently 
in poor children aged between two 
and six in deprived communities. 

International research is also 
focused on craniofacial 
malformations, particularly cleft lip 
and palate. These head and face 
defects are among the most common, 
occurring in one in every 600 live 
births. The incidence is highest among 
Asians, and genes responsible for 
several forms of clefting are being 
found in American, Chinese, Danish, 
Hawaiian and Icelandic populations. 
Craniofacial defects can be 
devastating emotionally for children 
and their families. Furthermore, 
treatment is expensive and does not 
always correct the problems. 
International studies of populations at 
high risk may hold the key to 
understanding these defective genes 
and the role played by environmental 
factors. 

Increasing knowledge of the oral 
effects of HIV infection is an essential 
part of the global effort to treat and 
ultimately prevent AIDS. Only an 
international effort that marshalls the 
best of both the oral health and 
medical sciences can lead to solid 
breakthroughs against this disease. 

This young patient needed multiple surgery to 
repair her cleft lip and palate 

Fluoride is considered the 
cornerstone of public health measures 
to reduce the prevalence of tooth 
decay, a disease that is endemic 
throughout the world. Now an 
international effort is needed to devise 
ways to measure fluoride uptake in the 
body and to assess the biological 
effects of fluoride from multiple 
sources. This information will help 
scientists to determine the best levels 
of fluoride needed by various 
populations to protect against tooth 
decay. 

No programme or project, 
however technically accurate it may 
be, can succeed without an 
understanding of and respect for local 
priorities, traditions, and ethnic 
subtleties. Through international 
cooperation, each of these research 
efforts has the potential to pay off 
handsomely in better, or simpler, 
means of oral disease treatment and 
prevention that will find acceptance 
throughout the world. • 
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